
 

 

 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE ADULTS & HEALTH 
SCRUTINY PANEL HELD ON THURSDAY 11TH MARCH 2021, 
7.00 - 9.45pm 
 

 

PRESENT: 

 

Councillors: Pippa Connor (Chair), Patrick Berryman, Nick da Costa, 
Sheila Peacock, Daniel Stone, Lucia das Neves and Dana Carlin 
 

Co-opted Members: Helena Kania 

 
 
1. FILMING AT MEETINGS  

 

The Chair referred Members present to agenda Item 1 as shown on the agenda in 

respect of filming at this meeting, and Members noted the information contained 

therein’. 
 

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
Apologies were received from Cllr Zena Brabazon, with Cllr Dana Carlin standing in at 
the meeting as a substitute. 
 

3. ITEMS OF URGENT BUSINESS  
 
None. 

 
4. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
Cllr Pippa Connor declared an interest by virtue of her membership of the Royal 

College of Nursing.  

 

Cllr Pippa Connor declared an interest by virtue of her sister working as a GP in 

Tottenham.  

 

Cllr Nick da Costa declared an interest by virtue of his ownership of a company 

working with the NHS, medical providers and healthcare practitioners on a variety of 

projects, none of which, to his knowledge, work in Haringey Borough though they do 

work in surrounding areas and with service providers across London. 

 
5. DEPUTATIONS/PETITIONS/ PRESENTATIONS/ QUESTIONS  

 
None. 



 

 
6. MINUTES  

 
Cllr Connor provided an update on a previous action point which related to a more 

joined up approach with complex mental health-related casework of local Councillors. 

There had been some dialogue with Barnet, Enfield & Haringey Mental Health Trust 

(BEH-MHT) but more detail was required about how this would work in practice at a 

community level.  

 

Cllr Connor also said that there had been discussion on the presentation of the 

budget, in particular there had been a request to senior finance officers for further 

updates on the capital spend.  

 

RESOLVED - The minutes of the previous meeting held on 10th December 2020 

were approved as an accurate record. 

 
7. LOCALITY WORKING  

 
Charlotte Pomery, Assistant Director for Commissioning, introduced a presentation on 

Locality Working in North Tottenham, supported by a number of colleagues from 

partner agencies.  

 

Background to Locality Working 

 

Jonathan Gardner, Director of Strategy at Whittington Health, introduced the 

background section of the presentation, beginning with setting out what local partners 

were trying to achieve with residents. This vision had been defined as “We want to 

work alongside residents to prevent issues arising and nip them in the bud early, 

through more integrated public services and more resilient local communities.”  

 

This vision required a simpler, more joined up system and integrated, multi-

disciplinary teams tackling issues holistically by building relationships and looking at 

the root causes of problems such as debt or ill-health. This needed a workforce who 

feel connected to each other and able to work flexibly across organisations along with 

a partnership with the voluntary sector. The approach would be enabled by a person-

centred approach to care and joined-up governance with a mature approach to 

finance across the local system.  

 

Rachel Lissauer, Director of Integration at NCL CCG, said that the approach involved 

encouraging difference groups of people who work with residents and patients to feel 

that they are part of the same team and recognise when they are working with the 

same residents and patients. It was important to recognise that GP surgeries were 

often doing the care navigation for a patient and so the locality approach had been 

built around the geography that made sense to GPs. The shape of the three localities 



 

of west, central and east Haringey had therefore been drawn to fit around the existing 

Primary Care Networks (PCNs). This also enables the identification of issues and 

priorities in different areas of the borough. In the west this included a higher proportion 

of older people and a risk of social isolation, the central area has higher levels of 

disability and food insecurity and the east has the highest level of deprivation.  

 

Charlotte Pomery explained that a successful “test and learn” had been held in North 

Tottenham and would be used as a blueprint to roll out the localities model across 

Haringey. This was underpinned by being accessible and open to residents, being 

located within communities, working with people as early as possible and a 

commitment from the Borough Partnership to support frontline staff to work differently.  

 

The approach would be supported by a number of Community Locality Hubs which 

would provide physical spaces to enable locality-based working and an Integrated 

Locality Centre within each locality which would focus on the integration of health and 

care services. Connected Communities would be part of the model, providing a bridge 

between residents and statutory services when issues are identified.  

 

Responses were then provided to questions from the Panel:  

 Helena Kania noted that a Locality Centre in the west was located at Hornsey 

neighbourhood health centre, though it had been acknowledged in the slides 

that transport links were poor. Charlotte Pomery acknowledge that the issue of 

transport links was a challenge but said that the presence of Community 

Locality Hubs helped to complement the Locality Centres by providing 

alternative spaces in different parts of each locality. Rachel Lissauer said the 

Hornsey centre had the most available space, so had the most potential uses. 

She added that there was no one place in the west locality that could easily 

serve everyone and the Hornsey centre was not intended to be the exclusive 

hub for the west of the borough.  

 In response to a question from Helena Kania who commented that patient 

transport was becoming more difficult due to Low Traffic Neighbourhoods, 

Charlotte Pomery said that officers would take this point away to consider and 

provide a response at a later date. (ACTION)  

 In response to a question from Cllr Connor, Rachel Lissauer said that a 

proposal was currently being worked up for the Locality Centre for the central 

locality in Wood Green but it was not yet confirmed. There wasn’t currently an 

alternative site to be used but other aspects of the localities approach could be 

rolled out without the Locality Centre in the meantime. Cllr Connor requested 

that some further clarity be provided about how people in the central locality 

would be served until a Locality Centre was established. (ACTION) 

 Asked by Helena Kania about the impact of crime and business viability on 

these areas, Charlotte Pomery said that they had tried to use the broadest 



 

sweep of demographic data that affect health and wellbeing including crime 

and employment.  

 

Connected Communities  

Florence Guppy, Strategic Lead for Community Enablement, introduced this section of 

the presentation with a map illustrating the areas covered by the eight Local Area 

Coordinators (LACs) that were now working in the borough and the hubs that they 

were operating from where different services work together. Due to the current Covid 

restrictions, the only premises currently being used for this were Wood Green and 

Marcus Garvey Libraries, Hornsey Health Centre, Northumberland Park Resource 

Centre and Commerce Road Resident Centre. It was hoped that further locations 

would be opened up from April onwards.  

 

The areas covered and the hub placements had been designed to broadly correlate 

with the West, Central and East localities, though residents were free to access any 

hub of their choice irrespective of where they lived in the borough.  

 

The response to the Covid pandemic had led to engagement with residents over 

issues such as claiming Statutory Sick Pay, self-isolation payments or connecting 

people with loneliness or well-being support.  

 

Connected Communities had run a proactive campaign in the summer to identify 

people eligible for Pension Credit but not claiming it. This had increased residents’ 

income by almost £90,000 a year overall. More proactive campaigns would be 

launched over the next year based on data and insight to identify areas where further 

support could be offered to residents and then measuring the impact and Social 

Return on Investment. 

 

A case study was provided of a resident who had recently been discharged from the 

North Middlesex Hospital following treatment for Covid-19. While the regular follow up 

happened, such as an occupational therapy assessment, some financial challenges 

that the resident was experiencing were flagged to Connected Communities which 

was able to assist with their rent arrears and an attendance allowance claim. The 

resident was an army veteran and had also been a miner and so Connected 

Communities referred them to the Royal British Legion and a coal mining charity 

which had provided access to some grants and also social activities.  

 

Richard Gourlay, Director of Strategic Development at North Middlesex Hospital, 

reported that Connected Communities had been working in the A&E unit at the 

hospital for around 18 months. While pick up had been slow to begin with, the 

pandemic had provided an opportunity to review what was provided and they had 

gradually been linked to other services, including the paediatric team and the 

oncology team, to provide support to those individuals as well as their families and 

carers when there may be social care or other problems. Connected Communities 



 

was recognised as an important facet of moving forward, were part of the hospital’s 

Keeping Healthy Board and the aim was to increase the number of referrals.  

 

Responses were then provided to questions from the Panel:  

 Cllr da Costa commented that he had received positive feedback about 

Connected Communities as a ward councillor. He asked if further data could be 

provided on the number of people engaged with, a breakdown on the type of 

issue and what support was provided as this would be more reliable than case 

studies. Florence Guppy said that this data was available and could be 

provided to the Panel. (ACTION) Cllr Carlin requested that any available social 

return on investment assessment data also be provided to the Panel. 

(ACTION) 

 Cllr Carlin expressed concerns about the potential problem of LACs becoming 

overloaded. Charlotte Pomery said that part of the approach was about 

changing how existing workforces work together and so LACs were there to 

help provide connections rather than being responsible for everything. Florence 

Guppy added that LACs have different specialisms and are encouraged to 

consider whether they are the best person to help with a specific query or 

whether they need to refer them to another colleague or another part of the 

workforce.  

 Asked by Cllr das Neves how best to enable people across the borough to 

benefit from the thematic specialisms in each hub area, Florence Guppy said 

the hope was that by being part of the wider Connected Communities team and 

the wider network of services across the borough, connections could be made 

and people could be introduced to the opportunities most relevant to them. She 

acknowledged that transport issues could be an obstacle and said that there 

would be scope to change things in future if they weren’t working.  

 Asked by Helena Kania about how the Mutual Aid groups fit in with the 

approach, Charlotte Pomery said that strong connections had been made and 

fortnightly meetings held with the Mutual Aid groups which was providing a 

strong resource. Cllr Connor commented that at a future update it would be 

useful to receive further details about how other community navigators (apart 

from the LACs) fit into the wider approach. Charlotte Pomery said that this was 

mapped out and could be presented to a future meeting if required. (ACTION)  

 Asked by Cllr Connor about the financing of the locality approach, Charlotte 

Pomery confirmed that there were contributions from the CCG as well as North 

Middlesex and the Whittington acting as hosts. In terms of governance, a lot of 

work was being done to understand how money moves across the system. Cllr 

Connor suggested that more information could also be provided about the 

financial arrangement at the next update. (ACTION)  

 

Localities working in practice and Leadership teams 

 



 

Andrew Wright, Director of Planning & Partnerships at Barnet, Enfield and Haringey 

Mental Health Trust, presented slides on how the localities approach works in 

practice. He described localities as the unit where integration and the delivery of 

joined-up services comes together and can support residents more holistically instead 

of separately addressing different aspects of their lives in silos. At every level this was 

about building relationships, bringing down boundaries and joint problem solving.  

 

Chris Atherton, Principal Social Worker, spoke about the three Locality Leadership 

Teams which had been set up to ensure that the strategic vision of localities could be 

operationalised. The focus of the initial meetings was on the identification of 

appropriate estates from which to operate the hubs and also on the mobilisation of the 

workforce within communities. A decision had been made to merge the three 

leadership teams into one team in order to avoid things becoming disjointed and to 

ensure alignment and coordination during implementation. The team had an ambition 

aim to open a physical hub in each locality by August 2021.  

 

Haringey was using a strengths-based working approach in its work with people 

across the borough called Head, Hands, Heart to focus on the strengths that people 

have rather than focusing on the problems and limitations that they have. A 

Champions Programme had been developed to promote the work across the borough. 

‘Champions’ had been identified across the borough partnership including from the 

Locality Leadership Team. 

 

Rachel Lissauer said that, in terms of the estate development in the east of the 

borough, Lordship Lane was being worked towards as the main Integrated Locality 

Centre but, as they were conscious about the need for good access and transport 

links, a multi-site model was also being considered. Sites could include the 

Northumberland Park Resource Centre, the Selby Centre and Broadwater Farm which 

already has a GP surgery on-site. 

 

Responses were then provided to questions from the Panel:  

 Cllr da Costa asked about the governance required to bring many different 

organisations together. Charlotte Pomery responded that, from the beginning, 

the aim was for the governance culture to be empowering and enabling one 

that would not block a bottom-up approach. Beverley Tarka added that this 

concept had been introduced to senior executive group of the Borough 

Partnership some time ago and they received training from Research In 

Practice. This had been important to enable buy-in for the bottom-up approach. 

Andrew Wright stressed that the leadership and commitment of all of the 

partner organisations was clearly important to make it stick and that all had 

explicitly supported this approach. Chris Atherton said that the experience of 

the pandemic had demonstrated that local partners can work together 

incredibly well and the support for this approach had been very positive. Cllr 



 

Connor said that it would be useful for the Panel to receive more information in 

future about the detail of the governance structure. (ACTION) 

 Asked by Cllr Connor about Research In Practice, Chris Atherton said that the 

Council had starting working with them a few years ago when the Chief Social 

Worker visited the Borough and had recommended them as a way of 

implementing change. This had built momentum and they had recently been 

working with the Borough Partnership. Cllr Connor said that it would be useful 

for the Panel to receive more information in future about the work that 

Research In Practice had been doing in Haringey. (ACTION) 

 Asked by Cllr Connor about the Champions Programme, Chris Atherton said 

that these were drawn from across the workforce including DWP, social 

services, Whittington Health, North Middlesex and Connected Communities.  

 

Working in North Tottenham 

 

Charlotte Pomery presented some details about the locality approach in North 

Tottenham where the Locality Hub was based at the Northumberland Park 

Neighbourhood Resource Centre. The Centre was a large building with office space 

for hire that had previously been occupied by various local services but was currently 

underutilised so there was potential for the space to be used to bring local partners 

together. The hub would have three primary functions:  

 As a Locality Centre to deliver a range of services from the Council and 

partners with both office space and an area to meet clients.  

 As a Community Hub with space available for local groups and organisations.  

 For office space available with for rent or as in-kind support.  

 

Geoffrey Ocen, Chief Executive of the Bridge Renewal Trust, set out the background 

to this, noting that the need for multi-agency centres had been identified a couple of 

years previously. Hassan Bala, a senior practitioner within the Tottenham strength-

based team, explained how the six practitioners in the team worked with residents 

with a focus on what outcomes people want to achieve and enabling them to find the 

best solution drawing on their own strengths and the community resources. The 

assets in the local community had been mapped, enabling people to access resources 

through one place and help to build more independent lives. Juliet Chard, a 

community connector with Reach and Connect, explained that she and a colleague 

had been attending the hub since it opened last December. The benefits of this had 

included being able to build relationships with other partner organisations in a quicker 

way, on a regular consistent basis, space to develop ideas and solve problems 

together and better engagement with residents.  

 

Responses were then provided to questions from the Panel:  

 Asked by Cllr Connor how this could be rolled out elsewhere in the Borough, 

Charlotte Pomery said that there was both a strategic vision and an aim to build 



 

from the bottom-up and to help spread this practice across the borough. The 

Champions network would also help in developing this elsewhere in the 

borough.  

 Cllr Connor suggested that arranging a site visit would be useful when Covid 

restrictions were lifted. (ACTION)  

 Asked by Cllr Connor whether capital funding would be made available to 

enhance the facilities at the Centre, Charlotte Pomery said that a feasibility 

study was underway and some capital money had been set aside but the 

outcome of this was being awaited.   

 

Cllr Connor thanked officers and external partners for their presentations and all the 

information that had been provided and suggested that the Panel consider this and 

the additional information requested in order to provide comments and feedback in 

due course.  

 
8. CABINET MEMBER QUESTIONS  

 
Cllr Sarah James, Cabinet Member for Adults & Health, reported that the number of 

Covid-19 infections, hospitalisations and deaths in the borough were continuing to 

decline as a result of the lockdown and the vaccination programme. The vaccine roll-

out had been taking place from primary care centres at Lordship Lane Health Centre, 

Bounds Green Medical Centre, Hornsey Central Health Centre and West Green 

Pharmacy. Several vaccination outreach events had also been held or were planned 

to take place shortly and a lot of communications were ongoing to promote take-up of 

the vaccine.  

 

Cllr James also reported that the new delivery model for day opportunities for adult 

learning disabilities had just been approved by the Cabinet. This would include a new 

centre for excellence for residents with profound/multiple learning disabilities and 

medical conditions based at Ermine Road and a new service for people with autism at 

a new hub at the Chad Gordon Autism Campus at Waltheof Gardens.  

 

Cllr James said that the award of the construction works for the refurbishment of 

Canning Crescent was also expected to be considered by Cabinet shortly. That would 

bring together the work of Clarendon College, the Safe Haven crisis café run by Mind 

and the respite crisis accommodation run by BEH-MHT. The award of the contract for 

the redevelopment of Osborne Grove Nursing Home would also be considered by 

Cabinet at the same meeting. The project would involve the development of 70-bed 

nursing provision, 20 one and two-bedroom flats and 10 studio extra care apartments.  

 

Cllr James also spoke about the situation with AT Medics and the takeover of GP 

practice by Operose Health. On 18th February she had spoken at the NCL CCG 

Primary Care Commissioning committee to raise concerns about the decision-making 

process (which had been devolved to individual CCGs) on behalf of the Lead 



 

Members of all the five NCL boroughs. AT Medics had previously had the contract for 

the St Ann’s practice as well as several practices in Camden borough. The Secretary 

of State had been written to about this and a response was being awaited.  

 

Cllr James also informed the Panel that the government had published a White Paper 

on integrated care systems (ICSs), which included some positives but also some 

areas of concern which would need to be monitored.  

 

Cllr James then responded to questions from the Panel:  

 

 Helena Kania raised concerns about NCL CCG’s decision to agree to the AT 

Medics takeover, which she said was not transparent or fully informed and 

asked how the decision-making could be challenged. Cllr James said that the 

Lead Members had made clear representations on this issue and felt that she 

decision should have been made by the Secretary of State rather than the 

individual CCGs. She noted that the NCL CCG had been more transparent 

than some other CCGs in London though she was still critical of what had 

happened.  

 Helena Kania referred to the change in regulations for care home visits from 8th 

March and asked for reassurance that care homes in Haringey were not 

interpreting the rules as allowing only one visit per day for the whole care 

home. Cllr James emphasised the need for a compassionate approach to this 

and supported the point being made. Charlotte Pomery said that the guidance 

had just been published and that the Council had met with care home providers 

to discuss this. She was not aware of any care homes interpreting the rules in 

this way but said that she would be happy to take up any concerns about 

practices in specific care homes. 

 Cllr da Costa asked what the Council was doing to support care home 

residents and staff at the Mary Feilding Guild Home in Highgate that was 

expected to close in May. Cllr James said that she had been concerned about 

the short notice for the closure of the home and that officers would be 

supporting the residents, including by looking at relocation options. Officers 

would also attempt to contact the new owners of the home to negotiate a more 

reasonable approach. 

 Asked by Cllr Berryman about the expected opening date for autism/learning 

disability services at Waltheof Gardens, Cllr James said that the service 

provider, Centre 404, was already working with some clients. However, the 

building works had been delayed due to Covid and so clients were unlikely to 

be on site until late April/early May, subject to Covid restrictions being lifted.  

 In response to a question from Cllr Berryman, Cllr James said that she was 

confident that care workers in the borough were receiving the London Living 

Wage.  



 

 Cllr das Neves asked about access to the Covid vaccine for people not eligible 

for NHS treatment. Will Maimaris, Director for Public Health, said that people 

without an NHS number could still get a vaccine but the gap was in being able 

to communicate with them. There was some ongoing outreach work, for 

example in asylum seeker accommodation and further communications work 

would be needed. Cllr das Neves asked if further information about how 

unregistered people can access the vaccine could be circulated to Councillors 

so that they can disseminate this advice when encounter cases like this in the 

community. (ACTION)  

 Asked by Cllr das Neves about the take up of vaccines by care staff, Will 

Maimaris said that figures were not as high as the Council would like. This was 

a common concern across London, not just in Haringey, and so there was a lot 

of work going on to promote the vaccine to care staff.  

 Asked by Cllr Connor about Covid restrictions on visiting for people living in 

sheltered housing, Charlotte Pomery said that the Council had guidance on this 

which could be circulated to the Panel. The vaccination rates were slightly 

lower for people in those settings and the Council was working with supported 

living providers on how to support their residents, for example with those who 

are anxious about leaving their homes.  

 Asked by Cllr da Costa about the variance tracing in Haringey, Will Maimaris 

said that NHS Test and Trace nationally which had done some testing but this 

information was not available yet. However, from local analysis not relating to 

variants, there were around 30 home tests that were positive in the Tottenham 

Hale area which was around 1% of the tests carried out. The Council had not 

been notified of any variants of concerns since carrying out the testing. 

 
9. WORK PROGRAMME UPDATE  

 
Cllr Connor provided an update on upcoming issues, noting that the NCL Joint Health 

Overview & Scrutiny Committee (JHOSC) would be looking at Integrated Care 

Systems (ICS) and the takeover of services run by AT Medics at its next meeting on 

19th March. 

 

Cllr Connor also reported that the Panel’s Commissioning Scrutiny Review had been 

restarted with evidence sessions being held later in the month.  

 

She added that the work programme for 2021/22 would be developed shortly. The first 

Panel meeting of 2021/22 would take place in June and was scheduled to include an 

update from the CQC on services in Haringey and a response from the Council to the 

recommendations of the Joint Partnership Board’s Living Through Lockdown report. 

 

Dominic O’Brien, Scrutiny Officer, said that the items in the new Work Programme 

would comprise of:  

 Items of interest remaining from the 2020/21 work programme. 



 

 Issues suggested by residents through the online scrutiny survey. 

 Issues suggested by residents through a consultation meeting that would be 

taking place later in the month.  

 

Cllr das Neves suggested that an item about mental health and how to support 

individuals and build the community’s resilience would be an important item to include 

in the new work programme. 

 

Cllr Connor reiterated the Panel’s intention to carry out a short Scrutiny Review early 

in 2021/22 on providing health and social care support for people living in sheltered 

housing. This would include looking at the recent pilot project that had involved 

different groups moving into sheltered accommodation run by Homes for Haringey 

and what the outcomes for this were.  

 

Cllr Connor noted that there was a lot of additional information requested by the Panel 

following the Locality Working item heard earlier in the meeting and so this would 

need to be included in the work programme. 

 
10. DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS  

 

Dates of Panel meetings in 2021/22 to be determined. 

 
 
CHAIR: Councillor Pippa Connor 
 
Signed by Chair ……………………………….. 
 
Date ………………………………… 
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